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Minutes of the meeting on 25 September 2009 at the Merton Civic Centre


	Attendees:
	
	

	Board Members:
	Cllr Deborah Shears (DS - Chair)
	Cabinet member for Children services

	
	Helen Cameron (HC) 
	Sutton & Merton PCT 

	
	Sue Rimmer (SR)
	South Thames College - Principal

	
	Mark Clenaghan (MCl)
	SWLSTG - Merton 

	
	Georgina Bell (GB – for Monica Aziz)
	SWLSTG - Merton

	
	Chris Bourlet (CB)
	Metropolitan Police

	
	Ayub Khan (AK)
	South London Connexions

	
	Dr Paul Alford (PA)
	GP Representative

	
	Andy Redfearn (AR)
	YMCA - for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Dave Hobday (DH – for Chris Frost)
	CEN Facilitator for Voluntary Sector

	
	Ray Hautot (RH)
	St Marks Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Val Hancock (VH)
	Learning & Skills Council

	
	
	

	In attendance:
	Paul Ballatt (PB) 
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance

	
	Melissa Caslake (MCa)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families –

Interim Head of Social Care

	
	Michael Sutherland (MS)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families –

Service Manager Policy, Planning & Performance

	
	Simon Deakin (SD)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager

	
	Andrew Wyatt (AW)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – 

Safeguarding and Partnerships Service Manager

	
	Howard Baines (HB)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – 

LSCB Development Officer

	
	Keith Shipman (KS)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – 

Youth Inclusion Service Manager

	
	Bev Selway (BS)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – 

Strategic Manager – Virtual Behaviour Service

	
	Denise Hobbs, (notetaker)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

	
	
	

	Apologies:
	Yvette Stanley (YS - Chair)
	LBM – Children, Schools and Families

Director of Children, Schools and Families 

	
	Vacant
	Primary Headteacher representative 

	
	Christine Parsloe (CP)
	LBM – Environment & Regeneration

Leisure & Culture Development Manager

	
	Don King (DK)
	Learning & Skills Council

	
	Tina Harvey (TH)
	Headteacher – St Ann’s Special School

	
	Ian Newman (IN)
	Headteacher, Raynes Park School

	
	Monica Aziz (MA)
	SWLSTG - Merton

	
	Janet Martin (JM)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Education

	
	Chris Frost (CF)
	Merton Voluntary Services Council

	
	
	

	
	

	CC.
	Jonathan Lloyd, Angela McGinlay, Ben Harris, Gillian Dickinson, Peta Campbell, Dee Jupp, Sandra Garvey, Catherine Byde, Graham Dyson, Denise Hobbs, Deborah Flitwick

	
	


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1.
	Attendance and apologies for absence
	

	
	The above apologies were noted.  


	

	2.
	Minutes of last meeting and matters arising 
	

	
	The minutes of the meeting on 26 June were agreed and discussed and the following points noted: 

Publication of minutes

Board members confirmed that once agreed by Children’s Trust Board members at the subsequent Board meeting, the minutes could be published on the Merton Partnership website.  Board members were asked to ensure that they review the draft minutes carefully when circulated after each meeting, to ensure accuracy.

New Inspection Regime

Partners were again asked to ensure that they brief staff members on the new inspection regime, the importance of the inspections and the need for staff members to be prepared.


	All

ALL



	3.
	Election of Vice Chair
	

	
	Board members were asked to volunteer to be one of two Vice Chairs for the Board as at times the Chair is unable to attend meetings.  Nominations from full Board members were put forward and the Board agreed that HC and AR would be the two Vice Chairs for the Children’s Trust Board.
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Annual Report from Merton Safeguarding Board
	

	
	Janet Mountford, Interim Chair of the LSCB, had given her apologies for the meeting but had asked for the annual report from the LSCB to be considered and approved by Trust Board members.  Copies of the report were circulated and discussed.  The annual report has been presented and approved at the LSCB meeting on 15 September.  Every year the report is circulated to Trust Board members for their approval as the Trust Board has overall ownership of safeguarding – this relationship is confirmed in recent government guidance.  Some of the issues in the report relate to the Laming Action Plan and these would be discussed in item 5 later in the meeting.  HB briefed Trust Board members on the key issues noted in the report.

The report mentions Baby Peter and covered the period up to end of March 2009.  Since that time there have been government announcements and Merton has put together its action plan on the Laming Report recommendations.  The Trust and LSCB will have to adjust work plans to take account of new requirements.  One of the requirements is to have an independent Chair of the LSCB, and Merton have been in negotiations with Sutton to appoint a joint Chair and an independent author of future reports.

The report reflected the key functions of the Safeguarding Board: to make sure children are protected, to make sure robust procedures are in place and to have the right staff training, safe recruitment and ongoing supervision.  The Board would be looking at and promoting the new vetting and barring system and how to make sure staff were registered.

The LSCB is trying to make sure all agencies are aware of their responsibilities and the role that the designated officer has in order to ensure everything is in place if there is need to call a serious case review.  It was noted that the DCSF was about to finish consultation on SCR guidance and the LSCB would be looking at that when it was published.

It was noted the report mentioned that if children were being privately fostered in an arrangement lasting for more than 28 days the local authority had an obligation to check the suitability of that placement and welfare of that child.  It was further noted that the authority was mostly reliant on partner agencies to identify these children and the authority would be building information on this into training so that awareness was raised.  The issue was raised regarding difficulties in establishing who had responsibility to give consent for medical treatment for these children.  It was suggested that a briefing be given to the voluntary sector to ensure that all community groups were aware of the 28-day rule.

The report also noted cooperation between neighbouring boroughs and the availability and use of the London Child Protection Procedures to ensure local authorities were joined up in their practice.

The report also noted the link with the Children and Young People’s Plan in participating and planning services and highlighted information available to the public.  The handbook Safe Parenting is to be reprinted and it was noted that in the latest edition of My Merton there is an article on safeguarding headed ‘Safe Children = Happy Children’.

Discussion took place as to how performance on initial assessments could be improved and it was noted that this can be picked up through the regular performance monitoring item at Board meetings.  

It was agreed that PA and MC liaise together to discuss improvements for joint working arrangements between children’s social care and GPs.

The report was agreed and accepted by Trust Board members.
	AW/MC

PA/MC



	
	
	

	5.
	Safeguarding – Laming Report Action Plan 
	

	
	MC gave an update presentation on Merton’s response to the Laming report.  All Board members were again urged to read the Laming report if they had not already done so and it was agreed that MC would send a link to the Laming report to all Board members.

There were 58 recommendations in total in the Laming report and MC briefed Board members on the key recommendations for Merton and issues arising.  The government had accepted the Laming recommendations in full and although there would not be a huge amount of legislation, some things were happening which were a departure from existing practice including the setting up of a social work taskforce, chaired by Moira Gibb of Camden, to look at how social workers were trained, a training framework and the need to join up strategic priorities ensuring the framework is in place. 

In Merton YS has held roundtable meetings with relevant partners and a draft action plan has been put together.  A working group, officially recognised as a sub group of the Trust Board and the LSCB, which MC is chairing, has been established and the group will meet for the first time on 29 September.  The group will establish some themes around the Laming report actions and work to be done, and then report to the LSCB and CTB.  
	MC/SD

	
	
	

	6.
	Inspection of Safeguarding and Looked After Children Services
	

	
	The inspection and performance assessment framework process for Children’s Services has now changed and there are no longer Joint Area Reviews of Children’s Services or Annual Assessments of Children’s Services.  Each authority now receives an annual rating of Children’s Services which feeds into the Comprehensive Area Assessment.

Each authority has two inspections, one ‘unannounced’ inspection of local intake and assessment functions which, although predominantly looking at social work practice, has an impact on other agencies and how they work together to make sure assessments are timely and of a high quality.  Merton is currently preparing for the unannounced inspection as one is expected imminently.

There would also be an announced inspection of LAC and safeguarding services where authorities receive 10 days notice of inspection.  The current inspection regime means that every authority will be inspected at least every three years and there would be more inspections done if inspectors have any particular concerns.

The inspection fieldwork is likely to include case examination and interviews with caseworkers and their managers.  MC and PB are beginning to set up the project plan and will be asking for representatives to join that project board.  An initial meeting of the project board will be set up in the next few weeks.
	MC/PB



	
	
	

	7.
	Local Area Agreement targets – 3rd Sector contribution
	

	
	
	

	
	The Community Engagement Network (CEN) had done some work looking at the voluntary and community sector’s role in supporting the delivery of specific LAA targets.  CEN representatives identified 20 national indicators where a notable contribution has been made.  The circulated briefing paper gave details of these.

The webpage http://www.mertonconnected.com/LAA/mapping-vcs gives regularly updated details of voluntary organisations’ contribution towards the targets, the activities and work being done.


	

	8.
	Performance report – standing item
	

	
	
	

	
	The performance report and spreadsheet giving the results for April to August 2009 was circulated with the agenda.  MS gave an update on the performance report and key issues arising:

Healthy schools accreditation - The annual LAA stretch target has been reached and this will trigger a local authority reward grant of £300k.

Breast feeding 6-8 weeks - It was noted that progress is being made on resolving data collection issues.  Initiation of breast feeding is improving but it is proving to be a harder task to encourage people to continue until eight weeks.

National target for CAMHS - It was noted that the report is apparently incorrect as waiting times are 18 weeks.  MS to amend as appropriate.  This indicator has been changed to measure the time from referral to treatment.

16-18 years old NEET – There has been a sharp rise in NEET figures which is to be expected at this time of year because of school leavers, but then it is anticipated that the figures will naturally come down.  A lot more work was being done within services on tracking down children whose activity was unknown and there may be an increase in NEET figures as a result.  It was noted that the rising figure is matched in other boroughs but work is being done to make sure young people have access to correct advice and programmes of activity.  Apprenticeships are being promoted and the voluntary sector involved.  The majority of Merton NEET young people are in the Lavender Fields area.

Excluded pupils - Discussion took place on the cost of alternative provision for excluded pupils and it was agreed that this issue would be raised at a future Children’s Trust Board meeting when JM was present.


	MS

SD/JM

	9.
	Youth Crime Board - analysis of figures
	

	
	
	

	
	CB gave a presentation on youth crime recorded in Merton between September 2008 and August 2009.  The presentation gave details of offences committed by ward; the age of offenders and details of young victims by crime type, by ward and age 

SD will circulate an updated copy of the presentation to Trust Board members with the papers from the meeting.

It was noted that the vast majority of drugs offences involved the possession of cannabis rather than hard drugs, not necessarily the same profile as in other boroughs.

Figures could be further broken down if required to give details of how many young people attack young people and how many young people attack older persons.

The work being done by the Youth Crime Board had identified three areas in the borough where youth crime was more likely to occur, these are: 

· Wimbledon town centre

· St Helier

· Pollards Hill

It was agreed that because of time constraints in the meeting that CB and Keith Shipman present a more detailed item at a future meeting.


	SD

CB/KS/SD

	10.
	CYP Interagency Forum 9th September 09 – report back
	

	
	
	

	
	SD made a verbal report about a proposed change to the format to better engage and get the view of all staff providing services to children and families.  The next meeting will be in January 2010.


	SD

	11.
	Membership of the CTB - review
	

	
	
	

	
	Item deferred to next meeting.
	SD



	12.
	CYPP revision 2010-2013
	

	
	
	

	
	The process to renew the Children & Young People’s Plan (CYPP) was described.  The current plan finishes in March 2010.  The new plan will be published in the Spring and will cover 2010 – 2013.  A needs analysis is being drawn together and will include information from across the partnership.  On 6 November Trust Board members will meet at a specially convened meeting to look at the needs analysis and draw up a set of priorities.  These will then be circulated for further input by the wider Children’s Trust Partnership at a meeting on 27 November.  The next Children’s Trust Board business meeting will take place after the wider partnership meeting on the same day.  Board members were urged to attend the meetings.  

A writers group will be set up with leads and sponsors assigned to each ECM outcome and service management.  The writers group will produce a draft of each section’s action plan and supporting text.  There will be one overall ‘author’ pulling the plan together for coherence.  Suggestions for writers and sponsors for each theme are listed in the circulated report.  It was agreed that Trust Board members look at the list and confirm their agreement or not to the suggested list of names to MS and PB.


	ALL

ALL



	13.
	Commissioning Support Programme – report back and draft action plan
	

	
	
	

	
	A draft Children’s Trust Support agreement for the Commissioning Support Programme was circulated for approval.  The Commissioning Support Programme is a national initiative driven by the DCSF and every authority is allocated 20 days commissioning support.  An initial meeting session that Trust Board members attended had taken place earlier in the year and out of that had drawn up the Outline Change Plan included in the report.  Trust Board members were urged to engage in the activities listed.  Board members approved the agreement and agreed that the agreement could be signed off by PB.


	PB



	14.
	Safe from Bullying: Guidance for local authorities and other strategic leaders
	

	
	
	

	
	BS gave a briefing of work being done in Merton regarding bullying.  Information was gained from young people on this issue through two surveys:

1. Sentinel Survey in schools.  In the latest survey 83% of children had said that they felt confident about what schools were doing about bullying problem and that most common place for bullying to take place was in the playground.

2. Tell Us survey.  In this survey 88% of children felt safe and 78% felt safe on transport.

BS briefed Board members on anti-bullying programmes being used in schools and work being done with schools.  It was noted that there were plans for all schools’ anti-bullying policies to be audited.  A wider multi-agency group has been set up to look at bullying on transport etc.  Merton would be looking at rewriting its anti-bullying policy.

There are two key targets around bullying, the first is in the LAA from the Sentinel Survey and the other is NI69 which asks young people if they have experienced bullying

It was noted that bullying links into violence and robbery.  It was further noted that the data would inform the next iteration of the CYPP.


	

	15.
	Council Transformation Project
	

	
	
	

	
	Merton Council as a whole is going through a transformation project and is aiming to significantly reduce numbers of staff.  The Council is already looking at budget constraints for next year and it was thought that there may be further reductions in future years.  The Council would need to re-evaluate what is being done and targets may need to be renegotiated.  The impact of the Council’s savings may also be felt by partners in the Children’s Trust.  Cllr Shears gave a commitment to a transparent approach to decision making about savings and service reductions in line with the Compact.


	

	16.
	AOB
	

	
	
	

	
	There were no items discussed.
	

	
	
	

	
	Date and time of next meeting
	

	
	The next business meeting of the Children’s Trust Board would be on 27 November from 1.30 – 3.30 pm.  Venue: the Chaucer Centre
There would be a Children’s Trust CYP Plan review workshop on 6 November at 1.30 – 3.30 pm.  Venue: the Wimbledon YMCA; and a wider Partnership meeting to discuss the CYP Plan on 27 November, 

9.00 – 1.30 pm.


	


8

